CCDI Provincial Meeting Minutes-November 2, 2006

89 Chestnut St. 3rd Floor Terrace Room

Attendees:  List attached

Time:  9am

1.  Introduction of 2006-2007 Executives

Chris Gunnell (Chair) introduced the Executives, reviewed and amended the Agenda to include a review of the May 2006 AGM Minutes, a report by Craig Barrett on College stats, and a review of the website by Ted Morrison.

2.  Approval of May 2006 AGM Minutes

The minutes were reviewed by the participants.  Dawson Pratt motioned to accept the minutes, Mike Evans seconded.

3. Treasurer’s Report

In Jim Chalmer’s absence, Sarah Campbell provided the Treasurer’s Report.  Sarah reported that there was 14121.84 in the account, and that this amount included the $4700.00 received from Humber College from the AGM.  She also noted that some Colleges fees had not been received, and that perhaps there had been some issues with the receipt of the invoices.  Those Colleges with fees outstanding would receive a new invoice for last year’s fees.  Sarah also informed that participants that the invoices for the upcoming year would be sent out early in the new year, and that the invoices would reflect the fee increase from $200 to $400.  The participants asked that invoices be sent electronically to each College to avoid any further payment issues.

4. Ministry Report-Eydie Troper

Eydie Troper provided the Ministry report to the CCDI group.  Eydie remarked that the Operating Grants were up $200 million from last year.  She noted that although the Colleges had been advised that their AFSD funding would be based on last year, the ESF and Access Funding had not yet been finalized.  She explained that once the multiyear agreements with the Colleges had been finalized, that AFSD would be finalized and announced.  Eydie also referred to the Algonquin proposal, and mentioned that the Council of Presidents (CoP) had recommended that  students with disabilities whose course load is part time (i.e. between 40% - 66 2/3 % of a full load) be funded as full-time rather than part-time students, but did not support the change in tuition policy .  COP proposed that as with all other tuition fees, fees for part-time SWDs be set by individual colleges boards within the overall tuition fee framework and related regulations.  Judy Harvey clarified that the CoP supported that tuition fee proposal, provided that the Ministry would increase the funding to cover the associated costs.  The CoP that under these conditions, the CoP agreed in principle to the proposal.  In the meantime, the CoP, via CCSS/CRELO had indicated that each College can handle each case independently.  Judy questioned whether all Registrar’s had been made aware of this decision.  Pam Morell added that each College should bring their cases forward, but also be proactive in the development of fee policies to address this issue.  She also emphasized that all CCDI members should be made aware of any new changes/developments that had taken place at other Colleges in an effort to set precedents.  Dawson mentioned that these changes would have significant tax implications for the students, and that Colleges should simply charge students for each individual course, similar to Continuing Education students.  Trina Washington explained that this was in fact not done in an effort to keep overall average costs low, and Eydie clarified that the Ministry funds students for their program, not their individual courses.

Toni Connolly stated that CCDI deserves a letter from the CoP outlining their position on this issue, and the processes for brining each College’s individual cases to the attention their Administration.  

ACTION:  Chris will request a letter from the CoP (via CCSS) outlining the above position and procedures, and will post it to the CCDI listserve upon receipt.  

Chris asked Eydie if it would be possible to receive 6 weeks notice for the AFSD reporting due on December 15th.  Eydie agreed, and explained that the templates would be sent out in the near future.  Chris also asked about reporting each year at the same time.  Eydie suggested that this could work, and that the templates for reporting would be sent soon.

Eydie also informed the CCDI group of the HEQCO (Higher Education Quality Council of Ontario), which evaluates quality, conducts evaluations, and initiates research.  

ACTION:  Chris will send a letter informing HEQCO of CCDI, and offering CCDI support.

Eydie also requested that all outstanding summer transition reports be submitted.  Toni commented that PACDI had requested a list of all of the summer transition programs at Ontario Colleges for reference in the PACDI subgroup on transition, and added that this list could be provided to Secondary Schools and/or posted on the CCDI website.

Dawson asked the Executive to send a letter to CCSS to encourage all Colleges to attend CCDI meetings.  It was also noted that a method for requesting accessible accommodations without having to disclose the nature of the disability on the listserve be developed for future meetings.  Lisa asked that all acronyms by outlined in future agendas.

5. CCSS Report-Judy Harvey

Judy reported on several areas, including dual credit (for which Judy noted that CCSS had requested input for each operating group, including CCDI, to identify any service issues), AODA, transcription (noting that CCSS supports CCDI), the Biblio Centre (further information will be posted on the listserve), and the Access Guarantee Guidelines.  With regard to the Access Guarantee Guidelines, Judy commented that is OSAP is insufficient/not available, Colleges are expected to supplement the cost using the Tuition Fee set aside funds, which are considered to be the primary source of funding.  She explained that this expense was to take priority over other areas such as workstudy and bursaries).

Dawson noted that this would cause an increased drain on the same funds currently being used to help students in financial need.  Pam clarified that Colleges were obligated to pay the difference between what OSAP provided and what the student needed.  Judy noted that this applied only to OSAP eligible students.

Pam addressed a question about which institution takes responsibility for a student in a dual credit program, and noted that there are increasing ways for these students to earn high school credits (i.e. enrichment, apprenticeship).  She explained that there was a need to develop guidelines to setup dual credit programs, and in light of this, she was preparing a response to CCSS on behalf of CCDI.  She noted that after discussion with CCDI members, the following points would be included in the CCDI response:
a) Disability costs need to be considered by budgets are developed for transition programs
b) Processes for timely release of information in OSRs in order to setup timely accommodations for students

c) Liaison with Disability Services

Dawson questioned if Transition Counsellors were being hired.  Pam noted that some high schools already had Transition Counsellors, and the Colleges had begun this process.

*JUDY HARVEY’s report is attached to the minutes as an appendix for further reference.

6. STATISTICS REPORT-Craig Barrett
Craig provided each College CCDI representative with the stats for their respective Colleges, and noted that due to the apparent discrepancies in reporting numbers, that a refresher training session on stats reporting be included at the February meeting.  Toni noted that the reporting information was included as part of the 2004/2005 Annual Report, and that it was also available on the CCDI website.

7. PACDI Report-Toni Connolly

Toni Connolly provided the PACDI report, noting that PACDI had attended presentations from the RARC Group and NOARC.  Toni explained that there were three (3) subgroups in PACDI working on Transition, Bursaries and Research, and that the Transition group had requested feedback from CCDI on ideas for Summer Transition, high school to post-secondary transition, and College to work transition.  She also noted that the Research subgroup had looked at the bursary guideline changes, and that some of these changes had been accepted.  However, some of the disability related costs were still not covered by the bursary.
Toni explained that there was a need to present the Financial Aid officers with a typical intake form (which helps to determine if a student is eligible for a bursary), and a need to develop a checklist of agencies which had/would be approached for alternate funding.  She explained that this process would help both groups work towards an agreement where the bursary would cover any costs not covered by other agencies.  She also noted that there was a need to develop a fund to cover the costs for those who are not eligible for OSAP.

Toni noted that PACDI will also discuss the tuition fee issue at the next meeting, including the idea of a cap on tuition fees for those students who need to take a longer period of time to complete their program due to disability issues.

Susan discussed the Transition group, and noted that a group/committee (including members of EDU and TCU) was needed to address high school to post-secondary transition, as well as post-secondary to work transition.

Toni stated that she would provide any further updates to CCDI as appropriate.

8. 2007 AGM Update-Fanshawe College

Lois Wey provided an update on the 207 AGM, noting that it was scheduled for May 14-17, 2007 at Fanshawe College in London, Ontario.  The explained that the theme of this conference would be “Connecting for Student Success”, and that it would include a networking opportunities for support staff who work in Disability Services.  Lois asked for CCDI Executive input on when the CCDI Executive meeting would be held in order to help coordinate the logistics of the AGM, and asked CCDI participants for input on speakers or workshops they would like to have included.  Susan noted that it would be helpful to have a liaison for Apprenticeship (Janet White) and Bruce Drewitt invited/included in workshops and/or roundtables discussions.

9. CCDI Website

Ted Morrison provided an update on the CCDI website, noting that the CCDI directory, the February minutes and the revised Delta Screener (French and English) had all been posted on the website. 

10. Other Business

The group had no other business to discuss.

Appendix

Focus Group Discussions/CCSS Report/List of Attendees
Mild Intellectual Disability Focus Group

November 2, 2006

Facilitator:  Pam Morel

The group decided that we need to continue to work towards developing guidelines for providing appropriate accommodations and services for students diagnosed with Mild Intellectual Disabilities.

We all agreed on the following:

1. Students with Mild Intellectual Disabilities (who are otherwise qualified for their programs) are entitled to academic accommodations.

2. It may be necessary to update previous assessments when they are: out of date, inconclusive, and/or do not appear to represent the student’s functioning. Some students identified through an IPRC as MID may in fact be LD while others identified as LD may in fact be MID.

3. Accommodations which appear to be helpful with this group are the following:

1. Extra time for tests

2. Reduced course load

3. Tutoring

4. Counseling to assist with appropriate program selection

5. Assistive Technology (screen readers) for some students

CASE STUDIES:

In order to validate these accommodations we feel it is necessary to track what factors influence the effectiveness of various accommodations.

In order to accomplish this we decided to ask each college to provide the focus group with two case studies. One case study is to be an example of a student who has been successful while the second is to be a student who has been unsuccessful in their academic studies at the Post-secondary level. Both students should be current users of a variety of accommodations. 

We will ask for time at the AGM in May for the MID focus group to meet and compile date from all the case studies.  Point form information is most helpful to facilitate the ease of data analysis.

The following chart provides a list of the parameters to be considered for each case study:

	CASE STUDY 1

Mild Intellectual Disability:  Most Successful
For a student:

· Qualified to be registered in a Post-secondary program

· With a current assessment diagnosing Mild Intellectual Disability or Borderline Intellectual Functioning  (IQ - in the 70’s with no significant discrepancies) 

· Offered a variety of accommodations and services by Disability Services

Please describe the following as much as possible:

	Adaptability factors:

· Social skills

· Self-awareness

· Flexibility

· Independence

· Motivation

· Attitude

· Attendance

· Previous experience
· Etc.

	Academic factors:

· Program choice

· Pattern of success/failure (characteristics of courses)

· GPA – course grades

· Timelines for completion

· Percentage of course load

· Number of years in program
· Etc.

	Services and Accommodations:

· Pattern of services offered versus frequency utilized

· Testing accommodations

· Lab Access

· Tutoring (peer/specialized)

· Note-taking

· LS/AT training

· Counseling
· Etc.

	What you consider to be the key factor of their success:

· Support Network?

· Personal features?




	CASE STUDY 2

Mild Intellectual Disability:  Least Successful
For a student:

· Qualified to be registered in a Post-secondary program

· With a current assessment diagnosing Mild Intellectual Disability or Borderline Intellectual Functioning  (IQ - in the 70’s with no significant discrepancies) 

· Offered a variety of accommodations and services by Disability Services

Please describe the following as much as possible:

	Adaptability factors:

· Social skills

· Self-awareness

· Flexibility

· Independence

· Motivation

· Attitude

· Attendance

· Previous experience
· Etc.

	Academic factors:

· Program choice

· Pattern of success/failure (characteristics of courses)

· GPA – course grades

· Timelines for completion

· Percentage of course load

· Number of years in program
· Etc.

	Services and Accommodations:

· Pattern of services offered versus frequency utilized

· Testing accommodations

· Lab Access

· Tutoring (peer/specialized)

· Note-taking

· LS/AT training

· Counseling
· Etc.

	What you consider to be the key factor of their lack of success:

· Support Network?

· Personal features?
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COLLEGE COMMITTEE ON DISABILITY ISSUES

                                                                                                 

COMITÉ COLLÉGIAL EN BESOINS PARTICULIERS

Dual credits – Disability related considerations for system-wide approaches and guidelines: 

1. Processes need to be put in place to allow for the timely release of information, addressing privacy issues in relation to access to student documentation.

Disability offices need access to Secondary School records and transition plans in order to initiate disability related services.
2. Current validation of a disability is required in order to adequately support student success. Documentation such as Psycho-educational assessments, medical diagnosis, and/or audiologist reports need to be part of transition planning and funding allocations.

3. Disability related costs need to be considered when negotiating budgets with school boards for all dual credit courses and/or programs.

Costs to consider include such things as:

· Psycho-educational assessments

· Interpreter/computerized note taking services

· Access to computers with assistive technology

· Disability Office support services (testing accommodations, counseling, Learning Strategies/Assistive Technology training, etc.)

· Transcription services (alternative format materials)
Mental Health Discussion Group

Chaired by Trina, Niagara College

TOPIC:

What would be helpful for a PD event at the February CCDI meeting?

OUR THOUGHTS:

Have a professional from the Toronto Area, possibly funded by pharmaceutical company for community awareness/outreach, to present to the group.

FOCUS:

· What is considered to be adequate documentation for a mental health Disability?

· Access to mental health assessment/documentation services versus treatment needs.

· What is a good model for meeting the diverse needs of College students with a mental health disability?

Apprenticeship Focus Group

November 2, 2006

Facilitated by: 
Lisa Pegg

Attended by:
Louise Degault, Barbara Russell, Barbara Revill, Bonnie Dawe, Judy Harvey, Linda Lyons

Note:  all attendees were not involved in the original panel discussion held on May 2006.  The focus of the discussion for November 2006 addressed the concerns of the current participants.  
Issues Addressed

1. Moving forward

a. It is recognized that the previous panel addressed several issues and provided recommendations for each issue

b. Action: Lisa Pegg to discuss with the executive possible need for a sig group and leader to liase with the appropriate branch of the ministry to encourage follow through and accountability (see minutes from May 2006 focus group).

2. Pilot Project at Humber College

a. Judy Harvey indicated that Humber College implemented a pilot project in an apprenticeship program to provide basic accommodations to all apprentices in the program. She indicated that her team approached the Associate Dean for the apprenticeship programs who was receptive to the idea of providing extra time for all apprentices in this pilot project.  She indicated that there was no faculty PD provided due to timing issues.  The pilot will be used as a benchmark for providing basic accommodations to all apprentices in all apprenticeship programs

b. Action: Judy Harvey will provide a summary of the pilot and report back to the panel in February 2007.

3. C of Q

a. Several members of the panel felt the need for more information from the apprenticeship branch of the ministry to support apprentices.  Several questions arose that require clarification—what documentation is required to access accommodations? What is the pass/fail rate for apprentices taking the certification? What accommodations are recognized? 

b. Action: Lois Wey was asked to include an apprenticeship workshop at the May 2007 CCDI Conference.  It was recommended that an ministry rep from the apprenticeship branch be invited to attend the workshop.
4. Data and tracking

a. It was felt that many of the issues addressed by the previous panel required data to support request for supporting funds from the apprenticeship branch of the ministry. 

b. Action: to be further explored at February 2007 provincial meeting.  
5. Advisement Form

a. The May 2006 panel recommended an insert to provide information to apprentices about learning disabilities be included in the advisement form.

b. Action:  Lisa Pegg will develop a draft insert and present it to the executive and the February 2007 provincial meeting participants for feedback. 
CCSS Report 

CCDI Provincial Meeting

Thursday November 2, 2006

University of Toronto

1. CCSS Fall Pro Dev Session and Business Meeting held October 24 &  25, Pam and Chris attended and will speak to some of the items in this CCSS Report.

2. CCSS Topics/Issues with Particular Relevance for CCDI

· “The Algonquin Proposal”.  The Committee of Presidents sent a proposal to the Ministry requesting full grant funding for students with disabilities taking a reduced course load (44-70%) as a recommended accommodation.  The Ministry has not yet responded to this proposal.  Cynthia Watt, Ministry Liaison to CCSS will follow-up on status of the request and advise CCSS.  In the meantime each college can decide on the tuition to be charged to these students. (November 2 - in her Ministry Report Eydie Troper referred to a letter from ACAATO that she will  attempt to obtain for CCDI)  
· Dual Credit CCSS will ask each Operating Group to identify any service issues related to dual credit – what issues require a system response and what issues can be resolved locally.  Dual credit programs involve high school students taking a course usually on the campus of a college and receiving both a high school credit and a college credit for the course.
· AODA – Customer Service Standards - CCSS seeking feedback from CCDI.  Susan Alcorn Mackay has already posted this document on the CCDI listserv.
· Transcription Services – CCSS is interested in supporting CCDI on this issue; is seeking more information on the issue; is seeking direction on the best way to support CCDI on this issue; is requesting CCDI to consult with HLLR as appropriate on this issue. 
· Access Guarantee Guidelines – memo from Shamira Madhany dated October 17, 2006 Tuition Fee Set-Aside Expenditure Guidelines for 2006-07 with reference to Student Access Guarantee Guidelines – Where students’ personal and family resources are not sufficient to cover costs and they need additional financial support, students are expected to apply for OSAP first.  If government aid is insufficient to cover student’s financial need for tuition, books and mandatory fees, institutional aid is expected to be available to supplement government aid.  The Tuition Fee Set-Aside funds are a resource that colleges are expected to draw on (as well as other institutional resources if needed) to fulfill the Student Access Guarantee.  Potential implications – set aside bursary money for accommodation costs of students with disabilities who can demonstrate financial need but are not OSAP eligible may be reduced or eliminated as the unmet financial need of students on OSAP takes priority for tuition set aside bursary funding under the Student Access Guarantee.
3. CCSS 2006-2007 Objectives – 
· Explore further opportunities and develop a proposal to actively pursue establishing a residential Student Leadership Academy; identify sources of funding.
· Identify student services issues and opportunities with respect to the Learning to 18 and School College Work Initiatives.
· Work with the Ministry and ACAATO on approaches and measures related to student loan default rates.
· Gather and share information on best practices regarding First Generation Learners and consider incorporating other access target groups.
· Develop awards criteria for an annual Joan Homer Award and re-examine criteria for the Art King award.
· Develop link/liaison between CCSS and Canadian Association of College & University Student Services (CACUSS) for the purposes of info and best practice sharing.
4. CCSS 2007 Annual General Meeting – will not coincide with any Operating Group meetings e.g. OCC/CCDI and will be hosted by Central Region at a location yet to be determined but not at a college.
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